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This report represents the culmination of several months’ deliberation by the Scrutiny Committee. 

I want personally to thank all the members of the Scrutiny Committee for their time and commitment. I also want to thank those invited to contribute to the review who gave up their valuable time to submit evidence to the committee. 

I commend this report to the city council.

Councillor Valerie Burgoyne

Chair of the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee
Introduction

At the meeting of the Council held in June 2003 the following motion was put to the Council by the Liberal Democrat Party:-

“This Council believes that the Government ‘Foundation Hospital’ proposals would be detrimental to the development of improved health care provision in Salford”

The motion was referred to the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee for them to gather as much information as possible to inform the Council’s view.  As a result a sub-group was established with the following terms of reference:-

· To consider the government’s proposals in relation to NHS Foundation Trusts

· To consider the potential benefits and disadvantages of NHS Foundation Trust Hospital status

Details of the membership of the sub-group are detailed in the appendix to the report.

The sub-group invited contributions from the following people/organisations:-

Chief Executive – Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust

Chief Executive – Salford Primary Care Trust

Chief Executive – Greater Manchester Strategic Health Authority

Chief Executive – Stockport NHS Trust

Leader of Salford City Council

Leader of the Conservative Party – Salford City Council

Leader of the Liberal Democrat Party – Salford City Council

Hazel Blears MP

Alan Milburn MP (ex-minister for Health)

Evan Harris MP

Jim Dobbin MP

Louise Ellman MP

Mark Hendrick MP

David Hinchcliffe MP – Chair of the Health Select Committee and MP for Stockport

Dr John Reid MP – Secretary of State for Health

UNISON

British Medical Association

Kings Fund

Background

NHS Foundation Trusts are part of the Governments programme for reforming the NHS.  The Legislation to implement NHS Foundation Trusts is contained in the Health and Social Care (Community Health and Standards) Bill.  The Bill received Royal Assent in November 2003, with the first wave of foundation trusts (about 24 in total) to be in place for April 2004.

NHS Foundation Trusts will be established as a new organisation referred to as a “public benefit corporation”.  They are about the NHS being run locally by local people, rather than by politicians in central government.  The main aim is to transfer ownership and accountability from central government to the local community.  NHS Foundation Trusts will remain part of the NHS, however, there are a number of differences:

Resources
NHS Foundation Trusts will be able to retain any income surpluses and they will be able to obtain funding for capital resources from a variety of sources

Governance
NHS Foundation Trusts will be accountable to a Board of Governors, made up of public, patients, carers and staff .  The Board of Governors will be chosen by members of the public, staff, carers and patient group.


There will be a Board of Directors made up of executive and non-executive members.  Non- executive members will be members of the public.

Regulation
NHS Foundation Trusts will be granted a licence by the Independent Regulator who will be accountable to parliament.  Foundation Trusts will be inspected by the Commission for Health Audit and Inspection (CHAI) and be part of the performance rankings

NHS Foundation Trusts will as they do now receive funds from Primary Care Trusts. The amount they will receive will depend upon health activity that the NHS Foundation Trust undertakes that will support the PCT in delivering its targets for the local population.

Currently, only those hospitals that receive a 3 star rating can apply to become Foundation Trusts Hospitals.  Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust currently receives a 2 star rating and is not therefore involved in either the first or second wave of applications for foundation trust status.  All hospitals will have the opportunity to apply for NHS Foundation Trusts status within 5 years as part of a wider reform programme designed to raise standards across the NHS as a whole.  If in the future it did qualify to apply for Foundation Trust Status there would have to be a consultation period and specific consultation undertaken with Salford City Council and the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee of Salford City Council.

Findings

From the information provided to the sub-group from people invited to contribute it is clear that many have common concerns about the proposals whilst others feel there are potential benefits to be gained.  Details of the emerging themes are outlined below:-

Potential areas for concern

· fears that the proposals will create unfairness and inequality, with some hospitals able to improve their services at the expense of other hospitals and other NHS Staff, for example by drawing NHS staff away from less favoured areas

· that the flexibilities offered to foundation hospitals are likely to lead to other trusts having worsening recruitment difficulties

· that foundation trust hospitals will be able to compete as part of a commercial market and have greater access to funds to invest in services and health services giving them an unfair advantage over non-foundation hospitals

· that major restructuring has an impact on performance at a local level and consumes staff time distracting them from their primary job

· the lack of clarity as to how the proposed new governance arrangements will work – the Democratic Health Network have recently issued a Green paper “People Power and Health:  A Green Paper on Democratising the NHS” which addresses these issues and puts forward options for making health services more accountable to local people and aims to stimulate the debate

· that borrowing freedoms granted to foundation hospitals will count against departmental spending limits and therefore restrict capital resources available to non-foundation hospitals.

Potential benefits of NHS Foundation Trust status are as follows

· More freedom from central government control and more accountability to patients and the local community,  is likely to encourage hospitals and other frontline health providers to be more innovative and responsive to local need

· patients, staff, local people and partner organisations will become more involved in the running of their local hospital

· all services will be more responsive to patients and better able to reflect local needs and priorities aimed at meeting their needs 

· patients and staff will be able to influence key decisions at hospital level and have their voices heard

· foundation trusts will be paid for the services they provide and will be able to re-invest money where they decide

· The ability to borrow money up front to invest in services enabling trusts to make improvements when they need to rather than having to bid for available funding.

Local Perspective

As part of the research undertaken by the sub-group the Chief Executive of Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust, Mr D. Dalton,  attended a meeting and gave his perspective on the proposals.  It was made clear that these were his own personal views as the NHS Foundation Trust proposals had not yet been discussed by Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust Board.

The Chief Executive advised that he was marginally in favour of the proposals and did not feel that they would have a detrimental effect on healthcare provision in Salford.  He thought that the arrangements would have the potential for hospitals to engage further with local communities to make sure that hospitals are geared to meeting the needs of the community by maintaining an outward focus.

A key factor highlighted was the concern that many organisations have in relation to the financial freedoms being granted to Foundation Trust Hospitals and the claim that the proposals will re-introduce competition into the NHS, creating a path to a two-tier system .  Mr Dalton advised that he disagreed with this and advised that the Foundation Trust proposals and the new financial systems called “payment by results” which apply to all hospitals were separate issues.  

From April 2005 a fairer, more open financial system of ‘payment by results’ will be introduced across the NHS.

The new financial system will:

· Reimburse hospitals fairly for the services they deliver

· Reward efficiency and quality

· Ensure services are developed in line with local need

· Give patients more choice about where they are treated

· Allow funding to ‘follow’ a patient if they decide to be treated in another hospital

This means that hospitals will be paid per patient for the treatments and surgery they carry out.  The payment system uses a standard tariff, with a fixed price allocated to a particular procedure or group of similar procedures called health resource groups (HRGs).  The key factor is that the new financial systems will apply to Foundation Trusts from their establishment in April 2004 and to all NHS Trusts from April 2005.

Mr Dalton also felt that the move to local control and accountability is likely to encourage hospitals and other frontline health providers to be more innovative and responsive to local need in an area where the NHS has historically been relatively poor.  In relation to the governance arrangements caution was needed to ensure that the right representation of people was gained not just people representing their own issues.

One disadvantage would be that creating a new Foundation Trust involves significant organisational change which would have a huge cost in terms of management time as their time is focused on implementing new organisational arrangements.  This is time that could otherwise be spent on managing and improving services. 

In relation to the SHIFT project it was highlighted that the project is being developed in very close partnership with the Primary Care Trust to create new shared services.  The creation of a Foundation trust could put an undue emphasis on the separateness of the organisations and this could have a negative effect. He suggested that it might to be better to consider the notion of a single Foundation Trust for healthcare in Salford rather than emphasising the separateness of the hospital from primary care services.  He noted though that this is not currently an option available.

CONCLUSION

From the evidence considered by the sub-group it is evident that in terms of trying to assess the likely impact of the proposals for NHS Foundation Trusts evidence doesn’t suggest at this stage that there would be a detrimental effect on the health care for people of Salford, however,  it is difficult to reach an informed and evidence based conclusion.

The Government have acknowledged that the knock-on effects of giving hospitals foundation trust status on the whole health system are not understood and have recognised that it is essential that a robust and independent evaluation process is undertaken at the appropriate time.  As a result the Government have agreed to undertake a review of the first wave trusts and assess the impact on neighbouring Trusts and until the outcome of this is known it is difficult to say what impact the proposals may have on the healthcare system in Salford.

Stockport NHS Trust is the nearest NHS Trust to Salford that has applied for foundation trust status in the first wave of applications and as the proposals don’t come into effect until April 2004 it is impossible to evaluate any impact their application may have on Salford, although this is an area that could be monitored in the future in consultation with Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust and other key stakeholders.

Recommendations

1. That the impact of the application by Stockport NHS Trust to become a foundation hospital be monitored locally in consultation with Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust and other key stakeholders and revisited in June 2005 by the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee

2. That, as and when, Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust apply to become a foundation hospital, that the Council and the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee be consulted fully on the proposals 

3. That the outcome of the Review to be undertaken by the Government in relation to the first wave of trusts be examined as and when it becomes available with a report being submitted to the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee and be made available to all other Members for information

Background Documents

1. A short guide to NHS Foundation Trusts – Department of Health Publication

2. NHS Foundation Trusts – frequently asked questions – Department of Health Publication

3. Shortlist of first wave trusts

4. Shortlist of second wave trusts

5. Governments response to the Health Select Committee’s second report

6. British Medical Association – response to the Health Select Committee Inquiry

7. Kings Fund Briefing

8. Consultation Document – Stockport NHS Trust Application 

9. Consultation Leaflet – Stockport NHS Trust

10. Consultation Document – City Hospital Sunderland NHS Trust

11. Royal Marsden Hospital – Questions and answers on Foundation Trusts

12. UNISON Publication – several reasons why UNISON is opposed to Foundation Trusts

13. UNISON Briefing June 2003

14. UNISON Publication – Keep the NHS public – Foundation Hospitals

15. Notes from the meeting held with Chief Executive of Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust – 7 November 2003

16. Response from Liberal Democrat Party of Salford City Council

17. Letters from David Hinchcliffe MP, Louise Ellman MP and the Secretary of State for Health – Dr John Reid MP

18. “People Power and Health:  A Green Paper on Democratising the NHS” – Democratic Health Network

19. Payment by results – reforming NHS Financial Flows – Department of Health

Copies of the above documents can be obtained by contacting Amanda Carbery, Scrutiny Support Officer on 0161 793 3316 or email amanda.carbery@salford.gov.uk.

Attendees of the Sub-Group

Councillor V. Burgoyne (Chair)

Councillor BP Murphy

Mrs M Dixon

Mrs S Brearley

Support Officer to Sub-Group – Amanda Carbery
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